EATON UNDER HEYWOOD & HOPE BOWDLER PARISH COUNCIL

M I N U T E S

OF THE  MEETING HELD AT HOPE BOWDLER VILLAGE  HALL

MONDAY 21st SEPTEMBER 2015  at 7.30pm

103/15    Present & Apologies for absence

Present
 Cllr. G. Watts - Chairman
Cllr. L Gray

Cllr. C Pugh

Cllr. S Jones

Cllr. T. Madeley

Apologies for absence were received and accepted from
Cllr. B Orme and Cllr. M Young

In Attendance 
Clerk, Mrs J de Rusett and Unitary Cllr. C Motley
104/15:  Declarations of Interest relating to this meeting.

Members are requested to declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interests they may have in matters to be considered at this meeting in accordance with the Localism Act 2011 s32 and The Relevant Authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012.

No declarations were made.

105/15 - Public Question Time

No members of the public attended the meeting.

106/15 -  Approval of the Minutes of the Meeting held on 20th July 2015
The Minutes of the meeting of 20th July 2015, having been previously circulated to all members and considered by them, were approved by the members and signed by the Chairman as being a true record of the meeting.

107/15:  Matters arising from the Minutes of the of 20th July 2015 not dealt with elsewhere in the Agenda

All maters arising were dealt with under Agenda headings.

108/15 - Unitary Councillor's Report
Unitary Cllr. Motley presented her report.  She apologised for the need to re-schedule the meeting called for the Chairmen of all Parish Councils - which is now 20th October 2015 at Culmington Village Hall.

Cllr. Motley reported on her attendance at recent Arts Council and  Rural Services Network conferences.  An NFU Insurance Officer had spoken at the RSN conference and warned that £800 million pounds worth of equipment and stock was being stolen from farms annually.  Older tractors and equipment  are being targeted as they have less secure locks and immobilisers.  The NFU and CLA are seeking more frequent police patrols in rural areas:  the police are responding that there is no substitute for Smartwater marking and camera surveillance systems, and for rural neighbourhood watch schemes: in particular a note should be made of the registration numbers of any suspicious vehicles and the police should be informed via 101.
Cllr. Motley then spoke on the devolution issue.  The government will be supporting five big conglomerations, which includes Birmingham.  Other authorities are being encouraged to submit proposals for combined local authorities: 33 bids have been submitted so far.
109/15 - Reports from Councillors

Cllr. Gray reported on Church Stretton events.  There will be disruption to traffic in Church Stretton from 19th to 31st October due to the renewal of street lights.  The map issued by the contractor is not clear as to which streets are to be affected.
Rev. Hill of St. Laurence's Church is spearheading an initiative for the re-settlement of refugees in Shropshire.  New legislation with effect from 1st October bans smoking in cars where children are present.  There have been complaints about dogs in Cardingmill Valley disturbing nesting birds.  Shropshire Council and Herefordshire Council have withdrawn their support for Arts Alive.  At present Flicks in the Sticks will continue but it is being suggested the ticket prices be increased to £5 from £4, with the extra £1 going as a subsidy to Arts Alive.  Cllr. Motley spoke on this subject - she hopes that some EU funds might be forthcoming to support rural arts initiatives, but any such grants usually require match funding.
110/15 - Planning applications and related matters.

No new planning applications had been received.  The issue of the inconsistency between Shropshire Council's planning decisions relating to Stone House Farm, Soudley was discussed.  The original application - 13/02789/FUL - had been supported by the Parish Council but refused by Shropshire Council on a number of detailed grounds.  The same application was then re-presented as 14/05289/FUL: following the lead of Shropshire Council, the Parish Council had objected to the application, but Shropshire Council granted planning permission.  As far as the Parish Council could ascertain the only difference between to the two applications was the second was accompanied by an environmental impact statement.  A query directed on 1st June 2015 to Mr Ian Kilby had  been answered by Ms Julie Preston on the 27th July and was considered by the members.  It was agreed that Cllr. Motley would take the  two applications away and consider them in the light of Ms Preston's response, and report back at the next meeting of the Parish Council.
111/15  - Minor Highway & Environmental Matters
111/15/1:  It was reported that water is still running down the road alongside Birtley Stud.  It was agreed the issue will be raised with the Highways Department and the owner of the adjoining property,  Greystone Cottage, as this could cause an ice hazard in the winter.

111/15/2:  Cllr. Pugh presented estimates he had obtained for the works to renew the railings adjacent to the stream in Ticklerton (by Lower House Farm).  The quotations were accepted by the Council and it was agreed the work will commence as soon as the current bridge works have been completed.

111/15/3:  The issue of a replacement bench at the Gaerstones layby, Hope Bowdler, was raised.  It was agreed the Clerk will present estimates for such benches at the next meeting.  Cllr. Pugh agreed that any new bench could be delivered to his farm and he will arrange for it to be delivered to and installed in Gaerstones layby.  The Chairman thanked Cllr. Pugh for his offer.
111/15/4:  The Chairman reported that the Highways Department had recently carried out hedge cutting on the sharp bend in Hope Bowdler.  Their efforts had resulted in the top of the hedge obscuring the view of traffic coming from the Much Wenlock direction, with the result  turning into the lane serving the church had become very dangerous manoeuvre for traffic.  Cllr,. Jones stated that the traffic coming down the hill from Much Wenlock seemed to be faster than ever, with the result turning right at the sharp bend to go towards Ticklerton had become even more dangerous. It was agreed the Council will approach the Highways Department to see if a rectilinear mirror can be placed adjacent to the bend, to improve visibility.
112/15 - Correspondence and communications considered

The following items of correspondence were considered by the Council:

1.
Notification from Planning Department that application 15/01371/FUL - erection of a single storey extension at Otters Lair, Eaton, has been withdrawn.

2.
24.7.15 - "e" mail from Ben Walker, Connecting Shropshire, confirming work to connect the new cabinet in Hope Bowdler is expected to be completed by the end of 2015.

3.
28.08.15 - notification from the SC Tenancy Management Officer that a vacancy is expected at Glebecroft, Hope Bowdler within 4 weeks and the Parish Council will be approached for a local connection confirmation.   (Not yet received)

4.
Notification that LJC meetings will take place on Thursday  1st October, 5pm at Church Stretton School dining room, and on Thursday 19th November 2015, 7pm at Leebotwood Village Hall.  Clerk circulated "e" mail seeking volunteers to attend these meetings.  Cllr. Madeley kindly agreed to attend.

5.
"e" mail 09.09.15 from Clerk to Town Clerk, Church Stretton Town Council, attaching a copy of Eaton & Hope Bowdler Parish Council's letter dated 9th May 2015 re the road traffic dangers/issues at the traffic lights in Church Stretton.  They had advised the matter would go on their 16th June Agenda.


An urgent response was requested:  no response received to date.

6.
01.09.15 - "e" mail from Melissa Bebb, Rural, Business & Cyber Crime Co-Ordinator for Shropshire seeking information about events which she could attend to promote crime prevention in Shropshire.

7.
05.09.15 - "e" mail from Michael Green of an organisation known as "Shropshire Defend our NHS" accompanied with "Future Fit :Briefing Notes" as an attachment.

8.
Notification from the Diocese of Hereford of a Parish Nursing Workshop, November 26th, 9.30 - 1.00pm at Grange Court, Leominster.

9.
Notification of The Shropshire Housing Alliance AGM - Friday 16th October 2015, 11am - 12.15pm, Council Chambers. Shirehall, Shrewsbury

10.
15.09.15 - letter  from Cllr D Evans, Chairman LJC seeking information  what youth activities the  council contributes towards, and whether the council would consider contributing towards the funding of youth activities.  Views sought  by next LJC meeting.   
112/15 -   Finance reports for August/September 2015 and cheques to be authorised for payment

112/15/1 - Finance Report
Precept balance b/fwd. from 20th July 2015




£4,221.40



      









Less: cheques to be authorised for payment on

21st September  2015

1. Clerk’s net salary for August & September 2015

 
 £264.72


    

2. HMRC – PAYE on Clerk’s August &

 2015 salary


     



  
£   50.40


3.    Expenses incurred by the Clerk in August and

       Sept.  2015 in connection with Parish Council business:
· Contribution to Broadband/telephone and 

 office overheads - August & September 2015
£20.00

· Stretton Print: 1 x HP 364 ink cartridge

£  7.60

· 16 x 2nd class stamps + postage to

planning inspector




£  4.19

· Travelling expenses claimed at 30p per mile

21.09.15 - Leinthall Earls to HPVH for PC 

meeting

Total –  44 miles @ 30p per mile


£13.20







£44.99
   £ 44.99

 







   £360.11
£   360.11


    
Balance of Precept as at 21st September 2015
   
£3,861.29

Highways & Environmental Grant

Balance b/fwd from July 2015 Finance Report




£4,291.94

Less:  Cheque no. 100168 - refund to Shropshire Council for 

overpayment of 2015/2016 Highways Grant




£1,500.00

Balance:









£2,791.94
Less: Oak Garden Services Inv. No. 15/255 dated 31.08.15


£   101.00

          
     



Balance c/fwd to October 2015      
£2,690.94
112/15/2:  Cash book/bank statement reconciliation of HSBC Bank Statement No.46 dated 4th August 2015  was presented to councillors for verification and duly checked by Cllr. Jones.

112/15/3:  Transparency Code Funding.

The Clerk advised that the Parish Council was required to be compliant with the Transparency Code by 1st July 2015.  This had been achieved by a lot of effort and time on her part and with some paid assistance from an IT specialist to get a website up and running:  we have joined the Shropshire Council community website, 2Shrop.Net.  However, it is rumoured that Shropshire Council will not be supporting the website much longer.  It was irritating therefore to be advised on 4th September 2015 that funding was available to help Parish Councils become complaint with the Transparency Code - after all the effort had already been made.  The Clerk took the members through the various items which could be claimed and it was agreed that a claim should be lodged for the sums already spent, plus a fund which could be ring-fenced for the time when the council has to set up its own website on the demise of 2.ShropNet..

112/15/4: DPI Declarations

The Clerk has been contacted by Shropshire Council and advised that Cllrs. Pugh and Orme had not submitted their DPI forms.    She had sent forms to each of them with a request that they be completed and returned to her.  Cllr. Pugh agreed to complete his form after the meeting.
112/15/5: 2014-2015 Audit & Annual Return

The Clerk advised that the certificate had now been received from Mazars, the external auditors, confirming that the 2014/2015 Audit had been successfully completed.  She confirmed that necessary statutory notice had been  displayed on our notice boards and on the website.
113/15: Possible cancellation or re-scheduling of the February 2016 meeting.                                                           

The Clerk advised she had tentative plans to visit the USA in February, which, if they came to fruition, would mean she could not attend the meeting scheduled for 15th February 2016.

The alternatives were that a councillor takes the minutes, or a deputy clerk is sought, or the meeting is re-scheduled for the end of the month, or the February meeting is cancelled.  The members voted that in the event the Clerk is not available, the February meeting be cancelled, unless anything vitally important arose.
114/15: Further consideration of provision of a defibrillator

It was agreed to defer this matter for a further six months.
115/15: – Questions for the Chairman
   No questions were raised.

 There being no further business to conduct, the Chairman closed the meeting at  8.50 pm

    Date & Venue of next Meeting:  

    Monday 19th October 2015, 7.30pm at Ticklerton Village Hall
   MINUTES  SIGNED BY: 







    DATED
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